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we continued surveying. We took
time to visit with the manager of a
nearby banana plantation to ask
permission for me to fly in to their
airstrip next year. On the twentieth,
a rainy day, Jim and Abby set out to
survey between the cave entrances
and map Gruta Reconocida, which
was home to a colony of vampire
bats. In the meantime, Deb and I
went to the nearby library to find
out more about Teapa.

On January 21, Chucho accompa-
nied us in the Pinzgauer to where
we could hike to a large cave that
we named Gruta Mayor del Parque
Estadal de la Sierra, near Arcadio
Zentella, a small village eleven kilo-
meters east of Teapa. Gruta de la
Sierra was located on a steep jungle
hillside a 3-kilometer hike from the
village. It had three entrances with
large breakdown blocks sloping
steeply down to numerous flow-
stone speleothems. A column at
least 20 meters in height was covered
with cauliflower-like protrusions.
This was, by far, the largest cave we
visited on our trip. We would need

to return with rope to check out the
vertical drop located in a lower
crevice of the left-hand wall.

After a day of rest and errands,
we returned to Gruta de la Sierra
with climbing gear. Jim and Abby
rappelled the drop, but the lower
passages were choked with mud.
We took photos and videos in the
cave. The next day, Jim and Abby
returned once more, and this time
they found drops leading to well-
decorated passages and a small
underground lake the villagers in
Arcadio Zentella had spoken of.
Meanwhile Deb and I took photos
of Mayan artifacts at the museum
at Grutas de Coconá.

Thursday, January 25, we were
invited to meet with numerous
government officials at the ayunta-
miento to hear their environmental
and economic concerns for the re-
gion. They discussed the depletion
of the rain forests, endangered ani-
mals, drought, pollution, over-
population, health, and education.
They asked what the caving com-
munity could do to coordinate

knowledge and efforts with Mexi-
cans and to educate people in the
United States about Mexico’s ef-
forts to solve its problems. We made
arrangements to accompany the of-
ficials on January 30 to some of the
caves.

The period from the twenty-sixth
and the twenty-ninth was spent tak-
ing Abby to her bus in Villahermosa
to return home, caving in Villa Luz,
and touring the Palenque ruins.

On January 30, cave gear ready,
we met an official dressed in street
clothes in Teapa to go caving at
Grutas de las Canicas, de los Mayas,
and del Tigre. We made sure to
bring all our lights and spare helmets.
There were twelve more officials
from Teapa and Villahermosa wait-
ing for us when we arrived, all of
them in street clothes. We walked
to the Guzmán hut, where Chucho
met us, beaming joyously. We
shared our caving gear as much as
possible. The officials were im-
pressed with the cave pearls in
Canicas, the pottery shards in Tigre,
and the ancient finger scrapings in
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